SKYTERRA COMMUNICATIONS INC

Form S-3/A January 12, 2007 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on January 11, 2007

Registration No. 333-138061

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

AMENDMENT NO. 1

TO

FORM S-3

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

SKYTERRA COMMUNICATIONS, INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware (State or Other Jurisdiction of

23-2368845 (I.R.S. Employer

Incorporation or Organization)

Identification Number)

10802 Parkridge Boulevard

Reston, VA 20191

703-390-1899

(Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code of Registrant s Principal Executive Offices)

Robert C. Lewis

Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary

SkyTerra Communications, Inc.

10802 Parkridge Boulevard

Reston, VA 20191

703-390-1899

(Name, Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Agent For Service)

Copy to:

Gregory A. Fernicola, Esq.

Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP

Four Times Square

New York, New York 10036-6522

(212) 735-3000

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box. b

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, please check the following box and list the Securities Act of 1933 registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act of 1933, please check the following box and list the Securities Act of 1933 registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction I.D. or a post-effective amendment thereto that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuant to Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed pursuant to General Instruction I.D. filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursuant to Rule 413(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

	Proposed Maximum	Proposed Maximum	
Amount to Be	Offering Price	Aggregate	Amount of
Registered	Per Unit	Offering Price	Registration Fee
40,043,252 shares	\$10.325(1)	\$43,804,371	\$4,687.07(2)
	Registered	Amount to Be Offering Price Registered Per Unit	Amount to Be Offering Price Aggregate Registered Per Unit Offering Price

⁽¹⁾ Estimated solely for the purpose of computing the amount of the registration fee based on the average of the high and low price of the common stock of the Registrant reported on the OTC Bulletin Board on January 8, 2007, in accordance with Rule 457(c) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

THE REGISTRANT HEREBY AMENDS THIS REGISTRATION STATEMENT ON SUCH DATE OR DATES AS MAY BE NECESSARY TO DELAY ITS EFFECTIVE DATE UNTIL THE REGISTRANT SHALL FILE A FURTHER AMENDMENT WHICH SPECIFICALLY STATES THAT THIS REGISTRATION STATEMENT SHALL THEREAFTER BECOME EFFECTIVE IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 8(a) OF THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933 OR UNTIL THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT SHALL BECOME EFFECTIVE ON SUCH DATE AS THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION, ACTING PURSUANT TO SAID SECTION 8(a), MAY DETERMINE.

^{(2) \$51,332} was previously paid.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED JANUARY 11, 2007

PROSPECTUS

SKYTERRA COMMUNICATIONS, INC.

40,043,252 Shares

Common Stock

This prospectus relates to the possible offer and sale from time to time by certain selling stockholders identified in this prospectus of up to 40,043,252 shares of our common stock, par value \$0.01 per share. The shares of our common stock are being registered pursuant to a registration rights agreement with each selling stockholder.

The selling stockholders will receive all of the proceeds from any sales. We will not receive any of the proceeds.

The selling stockholders may sell the shares of common stock at various times and in various types of transactions, including sales in the open market, sales in negotiated transactions and sales by a combination of these methods. Shares may be sold at the market price of the common stock at the time of a sale, at prices relating to the market price over a period of time, or at prices negotiated with the buyers of shares.

Motient Ventures Holdings Inc., one of the selling stockholders and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Motient Corporation, a Delaware corporation, is an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933 in connection with its sales of our common stock.

You should read this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement carefully before you make your investment decision. The applicable prospectus supplement will describe, among other things, the means of distribution for any shares of our common stock sold.

Our common stock is traded on the over-the-counter market and is quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board under the symbol SKYT. On January 8, 2007, the closing bid price of our common stock as reported on the OTC Bulletin Board was \$10.00 per share.

An investment in our common stock involves significant risks. You should consider carefully the risk factors incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense. The securities are not being offered in any jurisdiction where the offer is not permitted.

The date of this prospectus is \bullet , 2007.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
The Company	1
Risk Factors	6
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	7
Capitalization	8
Selling Stockholders	9
Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Statements	11
Exchange Transactions	18
Plan of Distribution	27
Legal Matters	29
Experts	29
Where You Can Find More Information	30
Incorporation of Certain Documents By Reference	31

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement on Form S-3 that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, using a shelf registration or continuous offering process. Under this shelf process, the selling stockholders may from time to time sell the shares of common stock described in this prospectus in one or more offerings.

This prospectus provides you with a general description of the common stock that the selling stockholders may offer. Each time a selling stockholder sells common stock pursuant to this prospectus, we will, if required, provide you with a prospectus supplement containing specific information about such selling stockholder, the terms of the offering and the means of distribution. A prospectus supplement may include other special considerations applicable to such offering of common stock. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information in this prospectus. If there is any inconsistency between the information in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, you should rely on the information in the prospectus supplement. You should read carefully this prospectus and any prospectus supplement together with the additional information described under the headings. Where You Can Find More Information and Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference.

You should rely only on information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus or in any prospectus supplement hereto. SkyTerra Communications, Inc. has not authorized any other person to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. SkyTerra Communications, Inc. is not making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus is accurate as of the date on the front cover of this prospectus only. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have subsequently changed.

i

THE COMPANY

This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this document. You should read this entire document carefully, including the section entitled Risk Factors and our financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this document or incorporated by reference herein. Unless otherwise indicated or the context requires otherwise, the terms SkyTerra, the Company, we, us and our refer to SkyTerra Communications, Inc., together with its subsidiaries. Apollo Stockholders refers to, collectively, Apollo Investment Fund IV, L.P., Apollo Overseas Partners IV, L.P., AIF IV/RRRR LLC, AP/RM Acquisition LLC and ST/RRRR LLC. MSV refers to Mobile Satellite Ventures LP, a Delaware limited partnership. MSV GP refers to Mobile Satellite Ventures GP Inc., a Delaware corporation and the general partner of MSV. MSV Investors refers to MSV Investors LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, and now our wholly-owned subsidiary. MSV Canada refers to Mobile Satellite Ventures (Canada) Inc. Canadian Joint Ventures refers to MSV Canada and Mobile Satellite Ventures Holdings (Canada) Inc. TerreStar refers to TerreStar Networks, Inc. Motient refers to Motient Corporation and its wholly-owned subsidiaries, including Motient Ventures Holding Inc. BCE refers to BCE Inc. TMI Delaware refers to TMI Communications Delaware, Limited Partnership, a Delaware limited partnership and now a wholly-owned subsidiary of SkyTerra. TMI Communications refers to TMI Communications refers to TMI

Overview

Historically, we have operated our business through a group of complementary companies in the telecommunications industry. These companies have historically included: (i) MSV, a provider of mobile digital voice and data communications services via satellite in the United States and Canada; (ii) Hughes Network Systems, LLC, a leading developer, manufacturer, installer and provider of advanced satellite based networking solutions and services for businesses, governments and consumers worldwide; (iii) Electronic System Products, Inc., formerly a product development and engineering services firm which is currently focusing on maximizing the license revenues from its intellectual property portfolio and (iv) AfriHUB, LLC, an early stage company that provides a limited amount of satellite based Internet access and domestic and international calling services through exclusive partnerships with certain Nigerian based universities while it actively pursues opportunities to provide technical training in the Nigerian market. On February 21, 2006, we completed the distribution of all of the common stock of Hughes Communications, Inc. (Hughes), formerly a wholly-owned subsidiary, which held our interests in Hughes Network Systems, Electronic System Products and AfriHUB, among other things, to our security holders.

Through MSV Investors, now our wholly-owned subsidiary, we have been an active participant in MSV, a limited partnership that also includes Motient and certain other limited holders. On September 25, 2006, we acquired an additional 14.2 million limited partnership interests of MSV and 2,072.78 shares of the common stock of MSV GP from Motient and other limited partners of MSV, resulting in our owning 52% of MSV on a fully diluted basis and 78% of MSV GP. On January 5, 2007, we also acquired from BCE all the equity interests in TMI Delaware, the wholly-owned subsidiary of BCE through which it owns its interest in MSV, resulting in our owning 72% of MSV on a fully diluted basis and 100% of MSV GP. MSV currently provides mobile digital voice and data communications services in the L-band via satellite in the United States and Canada, while pursuing plans to develop, build and operate a next generation integrated network complemented by an ancillary terrestrial component or ATC. In addition, we own approximately 12% of TerreStar on a fully diluted basis, which is also pursuing plans to develop, build and operate a next-generation satellite system complemented by an ATC in the 2 GHz band or S-band.

1

Table of Contents

Mobile Satellite Ventures

Through MSV and its Canadian subsidiary Mobile Satellite Ventures Corp. (MSV Corp.), we are developing an integrated satellite and terrestrial communications network to provide ubiquitous wireless broadband services, including Internet access and voice services, in the United States and Canada. Using an all-IP, open architecture, we believe our network will provide significant advantages over existing wireless networks. Such potential advantages include higher data speeds, lower costs per bit and flexibility to support a range of custom IP applications and services. Our current business plan envisions a carrier s carrier wholesale model whereby our strategic partners and other wholesale customers can use our network to provide differentiated broadband services to their subscribers. We believe our planned open network, in contrast to legacy networks currently operated by incumbent providers, will allow distribution and other strategic partners to have open network access and create a wide variety of custom applications and services for consumers.

We currently offer a range of mobile satellite services (MSS) using two geostationary satellites that support the delivery of data, voice, fax and dispatch radio services. We are licensed by the United States and Canadian governments to operate in the L-band spectrum which we have coordinated for our use. We currently have coordinated approximately 30 MHz of spectrum throughout the United States and Canada. In operating our next generation integrated satellite-terrestrial network, we plan to allocate the use of spectrum between satellite and terrestrial service. Our spectrum footprint covers a total population of nearly 330 million. Our spectrum occupies a portion of the L-band and is positioned between the frequencies used today by terrestrial wireless providers in the United States and Canada. We were the first MSS provider to receive a license to operate an ATC network from the FCC. We were a major proponent of the FCC s February 2003 and February 2005 ATC and ATC Reconsideration Orders, both of which were adopted on a bipartisan, 5-0 basis. These ATC licenses permit the use of our L-band satellite frequencies in the operation of an advanced, integrated network capable of providing wireless broadband on a fixed, portable and fully mobile basis.

Current Business

We currently provide switched and packet data service to approximately 30,000 units in service through a retail sales channel that includes a direct sales force, dealers and resellers. Many of these users are federal, state and local agencies involved in public safety and security that depend on our system for redundant and ubiquitous wireless services during daily operations and in the case of emergencies.

In addition to offering managed services to our core direct customer base, we also sell bulk capacity on a wholesale basis to service provider partners for special purpose networks. We provide service to approximately 170,000 more units in service through these indirect channels. A majority of these indirect users access our network for fleet management and asset tracking services through companies including Geologic Solutions, Inc., Wireless Matrix Corporation, Transcore Holdings, Inc. and SkyBitz, Inc.

We provide service in the United States and Canada using two nearly identical satellites. The first satellite is located at 101° WL. The second satellite, formerly owned by an affiliate of BCE and now owned by MSV Canada, is located at 106.5° WL.

Company Structure

We conduct our business primarily through MSV and MSV Corp. Our intellectual property is predominantly held by our wholly-owned subsidiary, ATC Technologies, LLC. We have access to a Canadian L-band license held by MSV Canada, a corporation in which MSV holds combined direct and indirect ownership interests of 46.7%, through a capacity lease and other contractual rights. Our United States L-band spectrum license and satellite authorization, as well as the FCC licenses related to use, in the United States, of the Canadian licensed frequencies held by MSV Canada are held by a wholly-owned subsidiary, Mobile Satellite Ventures Subsidiary LLC.

2

MSV also wholly-owns MSV International, LLC for the purpose of pursuing business opportunities related to South America, along with two other wholly-owned subsidiaries organized for the purpose of pursuing future international and domestic business opportunities, which have no material current activity.

TerreStar Networks

TerreStar was established as a wholly owned subsidiary of MSV in February 2002 to develop business opportunities related to the proposed receipt of certain licenses in the 2 GHz band, or S-band. TMI Communications, a subsidiary of BCE Inc., one of the selling stockholders named herein, holds the approval issued by Industry Canada for a 2 GHz space station authorization and related spectrum licenses for the provision of MSS in the 2 GHz band, as well as an authorization from the FCC for the provision of MSS in the 2 GHz band. These authorizations are subject to FCC and Industry Canada milestones relating to construction, launch, and operational date of the system. In order to satisfy the milestone requirements included within the authorizations, TerreStar and TMI Communications entered into an agreement in which TerreStar agreed to enter into a non-contingent satellite procurement contract for the construction and delivery to TMI Communications of a satellite that is consistent with the Canadian and FCC authorizations. TMI Communications has applied to transfer the Canadian authorizations to an entity that is eligible to hold the Canadian authorizations and in which TerreStar and/or TMI Communications will have an interest, subject to obtaining the necessary Canadian regulatory approvals. Further, TMI Communications agreed that at TerreStar's election, TMI Communications will transfer the 2 GHz assets to the entity described above, subject to any necessary Canadian and United States regulatory approvals. In December 2002, TMI Communications and TerreStar jointly applied to the FCC for authority to transfer TMI Communications MSS authorizations to TerreStar. In May 2005, MSV distributed the stock of TerreStar to its limited partners, including MSV Investors, which, in connection with the MSV Exchange Transactions, subsequently distributed such shares to its members, including us. As a result, we own 12% of TerreStar on a fully diluted basis.

MSV Exchange Transactions

On May 6, 2006, we entered into definitive agreements with certain other partners in MSV and the minority stakeholders in MSV Investors that, upon closing, resulted in our owning the majority of MSV and controlling MSV GP, as well as our owning all of the equity interests in MSV Investors. At the initial closing, which occurred on September 25, 2006, we issued an aggregate of 39,596,432 shares of our voting and non-voting common stock to a wholly owned subsidiary of Motient, other partners in MSV and the minority stakeholders in MSV Investors in exchange for approximately 14.2 million limited partnership interests of MSV, all of the common stock of MSV GP and all of the equity interests in MSV Investors held by these parties, resulting in us owning 52% of MSV on a fully diluted basis and 78% of MSV GP immediately thereafter. Pursuant to the terms of these transactions, Motient has agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to take all steps necessary to distribute 25,478,273 shares of our common stock that it received to its common stockholders as soon as practicable following the initial closing. Prior to such distribution by Motient, these shares will be non-voting. On September 1, 2006, we agreed to allow Motient to distribute to BCE a portion of the shares of our non-voting common stock that it received in the initial closing in the event that BCE exchanges its shares of TerreStar common stock for shares of Motient common stock. To the extent that at the time of the distribution Motient and BCE have executed an agreement to exchange such shares of TerreStar for shares of Motient common stock, but such exchange has not been consummated. Motient will withhold from the distribution to Motient s common stockholders the number of shares of our non-voting stock sufficient to fulfill its agreement with BCE. Any shares of our common stock received by BCE pursuant to such arrangement will remain non-voting. Motient also has the right to exchange, until September 25, 2011, its remaining 6.7 million limited partnership interests of MSV for 18,855,144 shares of our non-voting common stock, which will be exchangeable for a like number of shares of our voting common stock upon the transfer in a sale by Motient in the open market pursuant to an effective registration statement or an exemption from registration or following such transfer, to a person who will

3

Table of Contents

not beneficially own 10% or more of our voting common stock. If Motient has not exchanged these MSV interests prior to September 25, 2011, we have the right to require such interests to be exchanged for shares of our non-voting common stock at an exchange ratio reflecting the fair market value of such interests and our common stock on May 6, 2021.

The Company understands that in June 2006 a group of related stockholders of Motient filed a lawsuit in the District Court of Travis County, Texas, seeking to enjoin the MSV Exchange Transactions and to rescind the exchange agreement between us and Motient on grounds alleging, among other things, that Motient s entry into the exchange agreement and Motient s consummation of the MSV Exchange Transactions violate the Investment Company Act of 1940. The case was removed to federal court and in October 2006 the United States Magistrate Judge heard arguments on Motient s motion to dismiss the case. The Magistrate Judge recommended that the United States District Court dismiss the suit. The United States District Court has not yet acted on the Magistrate Judge s recommendation. The resolution of any of these claims in favor of this group of stockholders of Motient could negatively affect our ability to consummate subsequent exchanges and future distributions contemplated by the MSV Exchange Transactions or, to the extent consummated to date, lead to the rescission of such transactions. Motient has advised us that it intends to continue to vigorously fight these claims and that it believes that these claims are without merit.

BCE Exchange Transaction

On January 5, 2007, we completed the acquisition from BCE of all the equity interests in TMI Delaware, the wholly-owned subsidiary of BCE through which it owned its interests in MSV and MSV GP, in exchange for 21,393,355 shares of our non-voting common stock, which are exchangeable for a like number of shares of our voting common stock upon the transfer in a sale by BCE in the open market pursuant to an effective registration statement or an exemption from registration or following such transfer, to a person who will not beneficially own 10% or more of our voting common stock. In addition, in accordance with the terms of the BCE Exchange Transaction, in exchange for 1,140,390 shares of our non-voting common stock, we acquired an additional 404,393.96 limited partnership interests of MSV that BCE acquired from BCE or its subsidiary s employees who were current or former directors of MSV and/or Mobile Satellite Ventures (Canada) Inc. who exercised options to purchase limited partnership interests of MSV. These shares of our non-voting common stock are also exchangeable for a like number of shares of our voting common stock upon the transfer in a sale by BCE in the open market pursuant to an effective registration statement or an exemption from registration or following such transfer, to a person who will not beneficially own 10% or more of our voting common stock.

We may acquire additional limited partnership interests of MSV if we negotiate and enter into exchange transactions with MSV option holders and/or any other holders of limited partnership interests of MSV. For a more detailed discussion, see MSV Exchange Transactions. Substantially concurrently with the BCE Exchange Transaction, we issued approximately 175,000 shares of our common stock to Winchester Development LLC, a Delaware limited liability company beneficially owned by Jared Abbruzzese, a former director of MSV. Such shares were issued in exchange for approximately \$400,000 in cash and approximately 50,000 limited partnership interests of MSV, obtained by Mr. Abbruzzese upon the exercise of outstanding options and subsequently transferred to Winchester Development LLC. This transaction, together with the BCE Exchange Transaction, resulted in our owning 73% of MSV on a fully diluted basis and 100% of MSV GP.

TerreStar Exchange Transactions

On May 8, 2006, Motient announced that it had executed agreements with affiliates of Columbia Capital and Spectrum Equity Investors pursuant to which on September 25, 2006, Motient issued 2.7 million shares of its common stock in exchange for 1.5 million shares of TerreStar common stock held by these parties and issued an additional 1.4 million shares of its common stock in exchange for 0.8 million shares of TerreStar common stock held by other TerreStar stockholders who exercised their right to tag along with these exchange agreements, resulting in Motient owning 61% of TerreStar on a fully diluted basis. In connection with these transactions,

4

Table of Contents

prior to the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions, MSV Investors distributed the shares of TerreStar common stock that it held to its members. These parties had the right to exchange their TerreStar common stock for Motient common stock provided they met certain notice obligations prior to October 11, 2006 and all of the former holders of MSV Investors participated in such exchange. We also had the right, but not the obligation, prior to October 11, 2006, to exchange our 4.2 million shares of TerreStar common stock for 7.5 million shares of Motient common stock, but we did not choose to participate in such exchange.

Rights Offering and Redemption of Preferred Stock

On May 6, 2006, we entered into a redemption agreement with the Apollo Stockholders pursuant to which we and the Apollo Stockholders agreed to the redemption of all outstanding shares of our Series A Preferred Stock. Such redemption occurred through a rights offering that we completed on July 25, 2006, in which we issued 6,661,150 shares of common stock for consideration of approximately \$119.9 million. We distributed to each stockholder of record, as of the close of business on June 22, 2006, 0.38225 of a non-transferable right for each share of common stock then owned, subject to adjustment to eliminate fractional rights. Each full subscription right entitled the holder to purchase one additional share of common stock at a purchase price of \$18.00 per share. Pursuant to the redemption agreement, the Apollo Stockholders agreed to purchase, at the \$18.00 per share subscription price, such number of shares of our common stock equal to the number of shares of common stock not subscribed for by other stockholders in the rights offering so as to ensure the aggregate proceeds from the rights offering were sufficient to redeem the outstanding Series A Preferred Stock at an aggregate price equal to the \$119.9 million aggregate liquidation preference of all outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock. Immediately following the consummation of the rights offering, we completed the redemption of all outstanding shares of the Series A Preferred Stock for the \$18.0 million of cash proceeds received in the rights offering and the 5,662,542 shares of common stock that were not subscribed for by other shareholders in the rights offering. In accordance with the redemption agreement, the Apollo Stockholders received 2,434,311 shares of voting common stock and 3,228,231 shares of non-voting common stock such that, immediately following the redemption of the Series A Preferred Stock, the Apollo Stockholders controlled 29.9% of our outstanding voting common stock.

We were incorporated in Delaware in 1985. Our executive offices are located at 10802 Parkridge Boulevard, Reston, Virginia 20191 and our telephone number is (703) 390-1899.

5

RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the risk factors related to (i) MSV s next generation business plan, (ii) regulatory risks associated with MSV and (iii) risks relating to our common stock included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005, our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2006, our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2006 and our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended September 30, 2006, which are incorporated by reference herein. The risks and uncertainties described therein are not the only ones we and our principal business, MSV, face. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us may also impair our operations and business, and in particular MSV. If neither we nor MSV successfully address any of the risks described therein, there could be a material adverse effect on our financial condition, operating results and business, and the trading price of our common stock may decline. We can provide no assurance that either we or MSV will successfully address these risks.

6

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and the documents that are incorporated by reference contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that involve risks and uncertainties, including statements regarding our capital needs, business strategy, expectations and intentions. We urge you to consider that statements that use the terms believe, do not believe, anticipate, expect, plan, estimate, strive, intend and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements statements reflect our current views with respect to future events and because our business is subject to numerous risks, uncertainties and risk factors, our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in the forward-looking statements, including those set forth under Item 1.

Business in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005, under Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on October 10, 2006 and elsewhere in this prospectus and the documents that are incorporated by reference. Actual results will most likely differ from those reflected in these statements, and the differences could be substantial. We disclaim any obligation to update these statements, or disclose any difference between our actual results and those reflected in these statements. The information constitutes forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995.

7

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our unaudited historical cash and cash equivalents and capitalization as of September 30, 2006 and our unaudited pro forma capitalization as of September 30, 2006, as adjusted to give effect to the distribution by Motient of our common stock to its common shareholders and the closing of the BCE Exchange Transaction as if these transactions had occurred on September 30, 2006. The table should be read in conjunction with Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Statements included elsewhere in this prospectus and Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our financial statements and related notes thereto included in the documents incorporated by reference herein.

Notwithstanding the legal form of the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions, the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions has been accounted for as a reverse acquisition under the purchase method of accounting due to, among other things, the relative voting rights of the MSV and SkyTerra shareholder groups in the combined company after the MSV Exchange Transactions and the expected composition of senior management of the combined company. Accordingly, MSV has been considered the accounting acquirer for financial reporting purposes. As such, our historical financial statements prior to the closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions below, are the historical financial statements of MSV. The consolidated financial statements of MSV were retroactively restated to reflect the recapitalization of MSV with the 39,596,432 shares of our common stock issued to MSV equity holders in the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions.

	Septeml Historical (in thousands,	_	Pro Forma
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 222,304	\$	258,904
Long term debt:			
Senior secured discount notes, net	\$ 466,892	\$	466,477
Minority interest	\$ 340,026	\$	308,238
•	,		,
Stockholders (deficit) equity:			
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, 10,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued, historical; no			
shares issued, pro forma			
Common stock, \$0.01 par value, authorized 200,000,000 shares, 26,563,585 shares issued,			
historical; and 64,260,301 shares issued pro forma	266		643
Non-voting common stock, \$0.01 par value, authorized 100,000,000 shares, 37,696,716 shares			
issued, historical; 22,533,745 shares issued, pro forma	377		225
Additional paid-in capital	47,934		364,559
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(994)		(994)
Accumulated deficit	(111,926)		(111,926)
Total stockholders equity	(64,343)		252,507
	. , ,		,
Total capitalization	\$ 742,575	\$	1,027,222

SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The following table sets forth information as of January 11, 2007 regarding beneficial ownership of our common stock by the selling stockholders. Footnote (a) below provides a brief explanation of what is meant by the term—beneficial ownership. We have prepared the following table based on information given to us by, or on behalf of, the selling stockholders on or before January 11, 2007. We have not independently verified this information. Other than as disclosed in this prospectus or in the documents incorporated herein by reference, the selling stockholders have not, nor within the past three years has not had, any position, office or other material relationship with us or, insofar as we are aware, any of our predecessors or affiliates. Registration of the common stock does not mean that it will be offered or sold through this prospectus or otherwise. Because the selling stockholders may offer all or some portion of the shares pursuant to this prospectus, no estimate can be given as to the amount of the shares that will be held by the selling stockholders upon termination of this offering. In addition, the selling stockholders may have sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of all or a portion of its shares since the date on which it provided the information to us for inclusion in the following table. To the extent that this prospectus is used by the selling stockholders to sell any of our common stock, additional information with respect to the selling stockholders and the plan of distribution may be contained in a supplement to this prospectus. Selling stockholders may include the permitted pledgees, donees, transferees or other successors in interest, if any, of the selling stockholders after the date of this prospectus.

Name of Selling Stockholder	Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned Prior to any Offering ^(a)	Percentage of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Owned Prior to any Offering ^(a)
Motient Ventures Holding Inc. (b)	44,333,417 _(c)	41.9%
BCE Inc.	$25,459,659_{(d)}$	29.3%
Winchester Development LLC	176,250 _(e)	*%

- * Less than 1%
- (a) Beneficial ownership is a term broadly defined by the SEC in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, and includes more than the typical form of stock ownership, that is, stock held in the person's name. The term also includes what is referred to as indirect ownership, meaning ownership of shares as to which a person has or shares investment power. For purposes of this table, a person or group of persons is deemed to have beneficial ownership of any shares as of a given date that such person has the right to acquire within 60 days after such date.
- (b) Motient Corporation is the sole stockholder of Motient Ventures Holding Inc. and as a result, the Board of Directors of Motient Corporation may be deemed to exercise investment control over the shares owned by Motient Corporation. 14,407,343 shares are included in the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. 29,926,074 shares, held by Motient Ventures Holding Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Motient Corporation, have been included in a registration statement to register the distribution by Motient of SkyTerra common stock to Motient s common stockholders and holders of Motient s outstanding preferred stock who convert their shares to Motient common stock.
- (c) These shares are non-voting, but pursuant to the terms of the MSV Exchange Transactions, are exchangeable upon their disposition for shares of our voting common stock.
- (d) These shares are non-voting, but pursuant to the terms of the BCE Exchange Transaction, are exchangeable upon their disposition for shares of our voting common stock. All 25,459,659 shares are included in the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. Includes (i) 21,393,355 shares of non-voting common stock issued in exchange for interests in TMI Delaware, (ii) 1,140,390 shares of non-voting common stock that BCE acquired from BCE or its subsidiary s employees who were current or former directors of MSV and/or Mobile Satellite Ventures (Canada) Inc. who exercised options to purchase limited partnership interests of MSV and (iii) 2,925,914 shares of non-voting common stock estimated to be distributed to BCE by Motient, based on 69,610,780 shares of Motient common stock outstanding as of November 1, 2006 and Motient s previously announced proposed transaction to exchange BCE s interests in TerreStar for 9,031,213 shares of Motient common stock. These 2,925,914 shares are included in the table above notwithstanding that BCE does

Table of Contents

- not have the right to cause the distribution of such shares. For more information regarding such distribution, see MSV Exchange Transactions below.
- (e) All 176,250 shares are included in the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. Winchester Development LLC is beneficially owned by Mr. Abbruzzese, a former member of the board of directors of MSV GP. Such shares were issued to Mr. Abbruzzese in exchange for \$400,000 in cash and approximately 50,000 limited partnership interests of MSV. Mr. Abbruzzese has voting and dispositive power over the shares of common stock held by Winchester Development LLC.

10

PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations present our results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2005 and the nine months ended September 30, 2006 assuming the following occurred on January 1, 2005: (i) the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions, (ii) the distribution by Motient of our common stock to its common stockholders and (iii) the closing of the BCE Exchange Transaction. The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet presents our financial position assuming that the distribution by Motient of our common stock to its common stockholders and the closing of the BCE Exchange Transaction occurred on September 30, 2006. Motient has the right to exchange, until September 25, 2011, its remaining 6.7 million limited partnership interests in MSV for 18,855,144 shares of our non-voting common stock, which will be exchangeable for a like number of shares of our voting common stock upon the disposition of any such shares. If Motient does not exchange these MSV interests prior to September 25, 2011, we have the right to require such interests be exchanged for shares of our common stock at an exchange ratio reflecting the fair market value of such interests and our common stock on May 6, 2021. These future transactions are not reflected in the pro forma condensed combined financial statements.

The initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions was accounted for as a reverse acquisition under the purchase method of accounting with MSV being treated as the accounting acquirer. Accordingly, our reported financial position and results of operations reflect the historical consolidated financial position and consolidated results of operations of MSV. The BCE Exchange Transaction will be accounted for under the purchase method of accounting as we are acquiring a portion of the minority interest in MSV.

The pro forma condensed combined financial statements include allocations of the respective purchase prices. These allocations are based on preliminary estimates of the fair value of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed, available information and management assumptions. Such allocations will be revised as additional information becomes available. The final purchase price allocations are dependent on the valuations of the actual net tangible and intangible assets that existed on the date of the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions and the closing of the BCE Exchange Transaction. Any adjustments to the fair value assigned to the assets and liabilities will result in a change to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements set forth below should be read in conjunction with our Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, our consolidated financial statements and the related notes thereto incorporated by reference in this document. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements do not purport to represent what our results of operations or financial condition would actually have been had the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions, the distribution by Motient of our common stock to its common stockholders and the closing of the BCE Exchange Transaction in fact occurred as of such date or to project our results of operations for any future period or as of any future date.

11

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

Year Ended December 31, 2005 MSV

BCE

	SkyTerra as Reported ⁽¹⁾	p	kyTerra re-MSV change ⁽²⁾ (in t	Tra Adj	schange insaction ustments inds, except sl		ubtotal ind per share	Tr Ad	Exchange ransaction ljustments a)	Pr	o Forma
Revenues											
Services	\$ 27,200	\$		\$		\$	27,200	\$		\$	27,200
Equipment sales	2,181						2,181				2,181
Total revenues	29,381						29,381				29,381
Operating costs and expenses:											
Satellite operations and cost of services	14,264						14,264				14,264
Next generation expenditures	18,516						18,516				18,516
Sales and marketing	4,093						4,093				4,093
General and administrative	15,552		2,230				17,782				17,782
Depreciation and amortization	16,109		,				16,109		26,341(8)		42,450
Total operating costs and expenses	68,534		2,230				70,764		26,341		97,105
Operating loss	(39,153)		(2,230)				(41,383)		(26,341)		(67,724)
Interest income	3,490		(2,200)				3,490		(20,5.1)		3,490
Interest expense	(145)						(145)				(145)
Equity in loss of Mobile Satellite Ventures LP	(143)		(9,469)		9,469(4)		(143)				(143)
Management fee from TerreStar Networks,			(2,402)		7,407(4)						
Inc.	3,621						3,621				3,621
Other income, net	61						61				61
Minority interest in MSV Investors, LLC	01		1,925		$(1,925)^{(5)}$		01				01
			1,923		(1,923)(3)						
Minority interest in Mobile Satellite Ventures LP					13,2586)		13,258		$(7,051)^{(9)}$		6,207
Loss from continuing operations before											
income taxes	(32,126)		(9,774)		20,802		(21,098)		(33,392)		(54,490)
Income tax benefit			2,486				2,486				2,486
Loss from continuing operations before cumulative effect of change in accounting											
principle	(32,126)		(7,288)		20,802		(18,612)		(33,392)		(52,004)
Dividends and accretion of convertible preferred stock			(9,969)		9,969(7)						
Loss from continuing operations attributable to common stockholders before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle	\$ (32,126)	\$	(17,257)	\$	30,771	\$	(18,612)	\$	(33,392)	\$	(52,004)
Basic and diluted loss from continuing operations before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle per common share	\$ (0.81)	\$	(0.98)			\$	(0.33)			\$	(0.65)
Basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding ⁽³⁾	39,596,432	1	7,614,474			5	7,210,906	2	22,533,745(10)	7	9,744,651

(1)

- The initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions was accounted for as a reverse acquisition under the purchase method of accounting with MSV being treated as the accounting acquirer. Accordingly, our historical reported results of operations for the period of January 1 through December 31, 2005 reflect the consolidated results of operations of MSV.
- (2) The initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions was accounted for as a reverse acquisition under the purchase method of accounting with MSV being treated as the accounting acquirer. Accordingly, the results of the acquirer, SkyTerra, are our historical results from the period of January 1 through December 31, 2005.
- (3) At the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions, we issued 39,596,432 shares of our voting and non-voting common stock to a wholly owned subsidiary of Motient, other partners in MSV and the minority

12

Table of Contents

- stakeholders in MSV Investors in exchange for approximately 14.2 million limited partnership interests of MSV, all of the common stock of MSV GP and all of the equity interests in MSV Investors held by these parties. As MSV is being treated as the accounting acquirer, such shares of our common stock have been reflected as outstanding for purposes of computing pro forma basic and diluted loss from continuing operations before cumulative effect of change in accounting principle per common share.
- (4) Prior to the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions, we accounted for our interest in MSV under the equity method. The adjustment reflects the elimination of the equity in loss of MSV relating to our proportionate share of the net loss of MSV.
- (5) At the initial closing, we acquired from the holders of the 20% minority interest in MSV Investors their stake in MSV Investors in exchange for shares of our common stock. The adjustment reflects elimination of the proportionate share of the net loss of the MSV Investors that was attributable to the group of unaffiliated third parties who owned the minority interest in MSV Investors.
- (6) As a result of the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions (but excluding the BCE Exchange Transaction), we owned approximately 59% of the outstanding limited partnership interests of MSV. The adjustment reflects the proportionate share of the net loss of MSV that is attributable to the minority interest that held the remaining 41% of the outstanding limited partnership interests of MSV.
- (7) On July 25, 2006, we completed the redemption of all outstanding shares of our Series A Preferred Stock. Such redemption was a condition to the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transaction. The adjustment reflects elimination of the dividends and accretion related to the Series A Preferred Stock.
- (8) Adjustment reflects the increase in depreciation and amortization expense that results from the application of purchase accounting in connection with the BCE Exchange Transaction.
- (9) Adjustment reflects the decrease in minority interest related to the proportionate share of the net loss of MSV that is attributable to the minority interest acquired in the BCE Exchange Transaction.
- (10) Adjustment reflects the issuance of shares of our non-voting common stock as consideration in the BCE Exchange Transaction.

13

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

Revenues		Terra as ported ⁽¹⁾	I	SkyTerra Pre-MSV xchange ⁽²⁾	E Tr Ad	Months Ended MSV xchange ansaction justments ands, except sl	s	ubtotal	E Tr Ad	BCE exchange ansaction justments	Pr	o Forma
Services	\$	20,330	\$		\$		\$	20,330	\$		\$	20,330
Equipment sales	Ψ	6,415	Ψ		Ψ		Ψ	6,415	Ψ		Ψ	6,415
Total revenues		26,745						26,745				26,745
Operating costs and expenses:												
Satellite operations and cost of services		15,766						15,766				15,766
Next generation expenditures		17,758						17,758				17,758
Sales and marketing		2,112						2,112				2.112
General and administrative		13,322		8,272				21,594				21,594
Depreciation and amortization		9,528		0,272				9,528		19,756(8)		29,284
Depreciation and amortization		9,326						9,320		19,730(8)		29,204
Total operating costs and expenses		58,486		8,272				66,758		19,756		86,514
Operating loss		(31,741)		(8,272)				(40,013)		(19,756)		(59,769)
Interest income		14,201		295				14,496		(17,730)		14,496
Interest expense		(29,312)		2)3				(29,312)				(29,312)
Equity in loss of Mobile Satellite Ventures LP		(27,312)		(9,855)		9,855(4)		(27,312)				(27,312)
Management fee from TerreStar Networks,				(9,833)		9,033(4)						
Inc.		1,276						1,276				1,276
Other income, net		643		423				1,066				1,066
Minority interest in MSV Investors, LLC		043		1,958		(1,958)(5)		1,000				1,000
				1,936		(1,936)(3)						
Minority interest in Mobile Satellite Ventures LP		1,092				17,671(6)		18,763		$(9,979)^{(9)}$		8,784
Loss from continuing operations before												
income taxes		(43,841)		(15,451)		26,568		(33,724)		(29,735)		(63,459)
Income tax provision		(530)						(530)				(530)
		(44.271)		(15.451)		26.560		(24.254)		(20.725)		((2,000)
Loss from continuing operations		(44,371)		(15,451)		26,568		(34,254)		(29,735)		(63,989)
Dividends and accretion of convertible				(07.021)		07.021						
preferred stock				(87,931)		87,931(7)						
Loss from continuing operations attributable												
to common stockholders	\$	(44,371)	\$	(103,381)	\$	113,499	\$	(34,254)	\$	(29,735)	\$	(63,989)
Basic and diluted loss from continuing												
operations per common share	\$	(1.11)	\$	(5.32)			\$	(0.58)			\$	(0.78)
1												
Basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding ⁽³⁾	40),138,094		19,430,236			5	9,568,330	2	22,533,745(10)	82	2,102,075

⁽¹⁾ The initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions was accounted for as a reverse acquisition under the purchase method of accounting with MSV being treated as the accounting acquirer. Accordingly, our reported results of operations for the period of January 1 through September 24, 2006 reflect the consolidated results of operations of MSV and the results of the consolidated company from September 25 through September 30, 2006.

⁽²⁾ The initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions was accounted for as a reverse acquisition under the purchase method of accounting with MSV being treated as the accounting acquirer. Accordingly, the results of the acquirer, SkyTerra, are our historical results from the

period of January 1 through December 31, 2005.

(3) At the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions, we issued 39,596,432 shares of our voting and non-voting common stock to a wholly owned subsidiary of Motient, other partners in MSV and the minority stakeholders in MSV Investors in exchange for approximately 14.2 million limited partnership interests of MSV, all of the common stock of MSV GP and all of the equity interests in MSV Investors held by these parties. As MSV is being treated as the accounting acquirer, such shares of our common stock have been reflected as outstanding for purposes of computing pro forma basic and diluted loss from continuing operations per common share.

14

Table of Contents

Motient has the right to exchange, until September 25, 2011, its remaining 6.7 million limited partnership interests in MSV for 18,855,144 shares of our non-voting common stock, which will be exchangeable for a like number of shares of our voting common stock upon the disposition of any such shares. If Motient does not exchange these MSV interests prior to September 25, 2011, we have the right to require such interests be exchanged for shares of our common stock at an exchange ratio reflecting the fair market value of such interests and our common stock on May 6, 2021. These future transactions are not reflected in the pro forma condensed combined financial statements.

- (3) Prior to the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions, we accounted for our interest in MSV under the equity method. The adjustment reflects the elimination of the equity in loss of MSV relating to our proportionate share of the net loss of MSV.
- (4) At the initial closing, we acquired from the holders of the 20% minority interest in MSV Investors their stake in MSV Investors in exchange for shares of our common stock. The adjustment reflects elimination of the proportionate share of the net loss of the MSV Investors that was attributable to the group of unaffiliated third parties who owned the minority interest in MSV Investors.
- (5) As a result of the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions (but excluding the BCE Exchange Transaction), we owned approximately 59% of the outstanding limited partnership interests of MSV. The adjustment reflects the proportionate share of the net loss of MSV that is attributable to the minority interest that held the remaining 41% of the outstanding limited partnership interests of MSV.
- (6) On July 25, 2006, we completed the redemption of all outstanding shares of our Series A Preferred Stock. Such redemption was a condition to the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transaction. The adjustment reflects elimination of the dividends and accretion related to the Series A Preferred Stock.
- (7) Adjustment reflects the increase in depreciation and amortization expense that results from the application of purchase accounting in connection with the BCE Exchange Transaction.
- (8) Adjustment reflects the decrease in minority interest related to the proportionate share of the net loss of MSV that is attributable to the minority interest acquired in the BCE Exchange Transaction.
- (9) Adjustment reflects the issuance of 22,533,745 shares of our non-voting common stock as consideration in the BCE Exchange Transaction.

15

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED BALANCE SHEET

	SkyTerra As Reported	September 30, 2006 Pro Forma Adjustments (in thousands)		Pro Forma
Assets				
Current assets:			40	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 222,304	\$	$(400)^{(1)}$	\$ 258,904
			$37,000_{(2)}$	
Short-term investments	273,515			273,515
Accounts receivable, net	6,362			6,362
Inventories	2,344			2,344
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	6,048			6,048
Total current assets	510,573		36,600	547,173
Investment in TerreStar Networks, Inc.	128,674			128,674
Restricted cash	2,350			2,350
Property and equipment, net	8,047		$(214)^{(3)}$	7,833
Satellite under construction	50,782			50,782
Intangible assets, net	55,884		287,358(3)	343,242
Goodwill	17,575		$(3,858)^{(3)}$	13,717
Other assets	15,454		$(2,798)^{(3)}$	12,656
Total assets	\$ 789,339	\$	317,088	\$ 1,106,427
Liabilities and Stockholders (Deficit) Equity				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 10,280	\$		\$ 10,280
Deferred revenue, current portion	5,840			5,840
Other current liabilities	8,358		37,000(2)	45,358
Total current liabilities	24,478		37,000	61,478
Senior secured discount notes, net	466,892		$(415)^{(3)}$	466,477
Deferred revenue, net of current portion	21,999		$(4,559)^{(3)}$	17,440
Other liabilities	287			287
Total liabilities	513,656		32,026	545,682
Minority interest	340,026		$(31,788)^{(3)}$	308,238
Stockholders (deficit) equity:				0.60
Common stock	643		225(3)	868
Additional paid in capital	47,934		$316,825_{(3)}$ $(200)^{(1)}$	364,559
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(994)			(994)
Accumulated deficit	(111,926)			(111,926)
Total stockholders (deficit) equity	(64,343)		316,850	252,507
Total liabilities and stockholders (deficit) equity	\$ 789,339	\$	317,088	\$ 1,106,427

- (1) Adjustment reflects an estimated \$0.4 million of transaction costs incurred related to the BCE Exchange Transaction, including \$0.2 million that relates to the registration and issuance of the shares of our common stock at the closing.
- (2) Prior to the closing of the BCE Exchange Transaction, TMI Delaware distributed to BCE and its affiliates all of the assets of TMI Delaware other than its limited partnership interests in MSV and its common stock of MSV GP. Under the terms of the exchange agreement between us and BCE, BCE has indemnified us for any taxes imposed on TMI Delaware for any taxable period or portion thereof ending on or prior to the

16

- initial closing of the BCE Exchange Transaction, including all liabilities for taxes relating to the distribution of its assets as described above. At closing, BCE transferred \$37.0 million of cash to TMI Delaware which we will use to pay such taxes. To the extent that the tax liability shown due on any tax return that is filed after the closing with respect to taxable periods ending on or prior to the closing is less than \$37.0 million, we will refund to BCE the difference between such tax liability and \$37.0 million.
- (3) We will account for the BCE Exchange Transaction under the purchase method of accounting as we are acquiring a portion of the minority interest in MSV. The pro forma financial statements reflect the allocation of our estimated \$317.3 million purchase price to the portion of the net tangible and intangible assets of MSV attributable to the minority interest purchased. The estimated purchase price represents the fair value of the 22,533,745 shares of our non-voting common stock issued in connection with the BCE Exchange Transaction based on the average closing price of our common stock for a range of trading days around and including the October 9, 2006 announcement date of the BCE Exchange Transaction plus the \$0.2 million of transaction costs incurred related to the BCE Exchange Transaction.

The \$317.3 million estimated purchase price has been allocated to MSV s assets and liabilities based on their estimated fair value, net of the allocation of the excess of fair value of the proportionate share of MSV s net assets attributable to the minority interest acquired over the purchase price. The final allocation of the purchase price is dependent on a number of factors, including the final evaluation of the fair value of MSV s tangible and identifiable intangible assets and liabilities as of the closing date. The following table presents the preliminary allocation:

	Portion of				
	Net Assets Prior to	Preliminary Allocation of Purchase	MSV	MSV	
	BCE Exchange	Price	Pro Forma (in thousands)	Historical	Adjustment
Current assets	\$ 389,376	\$ 109,498	\$ 498,874	\$ 498,874	\$
Restricted cash	1,834	516	2,350	2,350	
Property and equipment, net	6,281	1,552	7,833	8,047	(214)
System under construction	39,636	11,146	50,782	50,782	
Intangible assets (a)	43,618	299,624	343,242	55,884	287,358
Goodwill	13,717		13,717	17,575	(3,858)
Other assets	12,062	594	12,656	15,454	(2,798)
Total assets	506,524	422,930	929,454	648,966	280,488
Liabilities:					
Current liabilities	11,678	3,284	14,962	14,962	
Senior secured discount notes, net	364,414	102,063	466,477	466,892	(415)
Deferred revenue, net of current					
portion (b)	17,170	270	17,440	21,999	(4,559)
Other long-term liabilities	224	63	287	287	
Total liabilities	393,486	105,680	499,166	504,140	(4,974)
Minority interest	27,982		27,982	59,770	(31,788)
Net assets	\$ 85,056	\$ 317,250	\$ 402,306	\$ 85,056	\$ 317,250

Table of Contents 25

17

-

⁽a) The identifiable intangible assets consist of spectrum licenses and contractual rights to various spectrum authorizations, patented technologies, customer contracts and customer relationships. These intangibles assets will be amortized on a straight-line basis over useful lives ranging from six to sixteen years.

⁽b) Adjustment reflects excess of the carrying value of certain customer prepayments over the fair value of the services expected to be provided to such customers under existing contracts.

EXCHANGE TRANSACTIONS

The following description is only a summary of the material provisions of the exchange agreements between us, Motient, BCE and other partners in MSV. It does not purport to be complete and we urge you to read the exchange agreements because the exchange agreements, not this description, define your rights as holders of our common stock. You may request a copy of these agreements by written request at our address set forth under the heading Where You Can Find More Information.

MSV Exchange Transactions

On May 6, 2006, we entered into definitive agreements with certain other partners in MSV and the minority stakeholders in MSV Investors that, upon closing, resulted in our owning the majority of MSV and controlling MSV GP, as well as our owning all of the equity interests in MSV Investors. At the initial closing, which occurred on September 25, 2006, we issued an aggregate of 39,596,432 shares of our voting and non-voting common stock to a wholly owned subsidiary of Motient, other partners in MSV and the minority stakeholders in MSV Investors in exchange for approximately 14.2 million limited partnership interests of MSV, all of the common stock of MSV GP and all of the equity interests in MSV Investors held by these parties, resulting in us owning 52% of MSV on a fully diluted basis and 78% of MSV GP immediately thereafter. Pursuant to the terms of these transactions, Motient has agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to take all steps necessary to distribute 25,478,273 shares of our common stock that it received to its common stockholders as soon as practicable following the initial closing. Prior to such distribution by Motient, these shares will be non-voting. On September 1, 2006, we agreed to allow Motient to distribute to BCE a portion of the shares of our non-voting common stock that it received in the initial closing in the event that BCE exchanges its shares of TerreStar common stock for shares of Motient common stock. To the extent that at the time of the distribution Motient and BCE have executed an agreement to exchange such shares of TerreStar for shares of Motient common stock, but such exchange has not been consummated, Motient will withhold from the distribution to Motient s common stockholders the number of shares of our non-voting stock sufficient to fulfill its agreement with BCE. Any shares of our common stock received by BCE pursuant to such arrangement will remain non-voting. Motient also has the right to exchange, until September 25, 2011, its remaining 6.7 million limited partnership interests of MSV for 18,855,144 shares of our non-voting common stock, which will be exchangeable for a like number of shares of our voting common stock upon the transfer in a sale by Motient in the open market pursuant to an effective registration statement or an exemption from registration or following such transfer, to a person who will not beneficially own 10% or more of our voting common stock. If Motient has not exchanged these MSV interests prior to September 25, 2011, we have the right to require such interests to be exchanged for shares of our non-voting common stock at an exchange ratio reflecting the fair market value of such interests and our common stock on May 6, 2021.

The basic terms of the transactions included, among other things, the following:

At the initial closing, Motient exchanged 61% of its interest in MSV (representing 26% of MSV on a fully diluted basis) for (i) 25,478,273 shares of our non-voting common stock, which Motient may exchange for shares of our voting common stock to be distributed to Motient s common stockholders (subject to any reduction in shares resulting from an agreement between Motient and BCE whereby a portion of such shares of non-voting common stock will be distributed to BCE) and (ii) 3,573,214 shares of our voting common stock, acquired upon the distribution by former limited partners of MSV of the shares of our common stock received by them in the MSV Exchange Transactions to their respective stockholders.

The remaining 39% of Motient s interest in MSV (representing 17% of MSV on a fully diluted basis) was retained by Motient, and Motient has the right to exchange these MSV interests at the same exchange ratio (i.e., for a total 18,855,144 shares of our non-voting common stock, which will be exchangeable for a like number of shares of our voting stock upon the disposition of any such shares) until September 25, 2011. If Motient does not exchange its remaining MSV interests prior to September 25, 2011, we have the right to require such interests to be exchanged for shares of our non-voting common stock at an exchange ratio reflecting the fair market value of such interests and our common stock on May 6, 2021. Motient has stated that it intends to use the shares of our common stock that it receives in any such subsequent closing or closings to distribute to holders of its outstanding

18

Table of Contents

preferred stock upon the conversion of such preferred stock to common stock, to dividend to its common stockholders and/or to sell shares of our common stock, including sales pursuant to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, to raise funds to satisfy tax obligations incurred by Motient in connection with the MSV Exchange Transactions and for general corporate purposes.

At the initial closing, we acquired all of Motient s shares of MSV GP.

Certain other MSV limited partners have also exchanged their MSV interests (representing 6% of MSV) for 6,419,762 shares of our common stock, reflecting the same exchange ratio as in the Motient exchange.

We also acquired from the holders of the 20% minority interest in MSV Investors their stake in MSV Investors in exchange for 4,125,183 shares of our common stock. Immediately prior to that acquisition, MSV Investors distributed to its members, including us, their pro rata portions of its interests in TerreStar.

The Company understands that in June 2006 a group of related stockholders of Motient filed a lawsuit in the District Court of Travis County, Texas, seeking to enjoin the MSV Exchange Transactions and to rescind the exchange agreement between us and Motient on grounds alleging, among other things, that Motient is entry into the exchange agreement and Motient is consummation of the MSV Exchange Transactions violate the Investment Company Act of 1940. The case was removed to federal court and in October 2006 the United States Magistrate Judge heard arguments on Motient is motion to dismiss the case. The Magistrate Judge recommended that the United States District Court dismiss the suit. The United States District Court has not yet acted on the Magistrate Judge is recommendation. The resolution of any of these claims in favor of this group of stockholders of Motient could negatively affect our ability to consummate subsequent exchanges and future distributions contemplated by the MSV Exchange Transactions or, to the extent consummated to date, lead to the rescission of such transactions. Motient has advised us that it intends to continue to vigorously fight these claims and that it believes that these claims are without merit.

BCE Exchange Transaction

On January 5, 2007, we completed the acquisition from BCE of all the equity interests in TMI Delaware, the wholly-owned subsidiary of BCE through which it owned its interests in MSV and MSV GP, in exchange for 21,393,355 shares of our non-voting common stock, which are exchangeable for a like number of shares of our voting common stock upon the transfer in a sale by BCE in the open market pursuant to an effective registration statement or an exemption from registration or following such transfer, to a person who will not beneficially own 10% or more of our voting common stock. In addition, in accordance with the terms of the BCE Exchange Transaction, in exchange for 1,140,390 shares of our non-voting common stock, we acquired an additional 404,393.96 limited partnership interests of MSV that BCE acquired from BCE or its subsidiary s employees who were current or former directors of MSV and/or Mobile Satellite Ventures (Canada) Inc. who exercised options to purchase limited partnership interests of MSV. These shares of our non-voting common stock are also exchangeable for a like number of shares of our voting common stock upon the transfer in a sale by BCE in the open market pursuant to an effective registration statement or an exemption from registration or following such transfer, to a person who will not beneficially own 10% or more of our voting common stock.

Prior to the closing of the BCE Exchange Transaction, TMI Delaware distributed to BCE and its affiliates all of the assets of TMI Delaware other than its limited partnership interests in MSV and its common stock of MSV GP. Under the terms of the exchange agreement between us and BCE, BCE has indemnified us for any taxes imposed on TMI Delaware for any taxable period or portion thereof ending on or prior to the closing of the BCE Exchange Transaction, including all liabilities for taxes relating to the distribution of its assets as described above. At closing, BCE transferred \$37.0 million of cash to TMI Delaware which we will use to pay such taxes. To the extent that the tax liability shown due on any tax return that is filed after the closing with respect to taxable periods ending on or prior to the closing is less than \$37.0 million, we will refund to BCE the difference between such tax liability and \$37.0 million.

In connection with the MSV Exchange Transactions and the BCE Exchange Transaction, we have also entered into a series of registration rights agreements with the various parties pursuant to which the issuance or subsequent dispositions of the shares received in the various transactions have been or will be registered with the SEC, including the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

Table of Contents 27

19

Table of Contents

We may also acquire additional limited partnership interests of MSV if we negotiate and enter into exchange transactions MSV option holders and the other holders of limited partnership interests of MSV, although no assurances can be given in this regard. Substantially concurrently with the BCE Exchange Transaction, we issued approximately 175,000 shares of our common stock to Winchester Development LLC, a Delaware limited liability company beneficially owned by Jared Abbruzzese, a former director of MSV. Such shares were issued in exchange for approximately \$400,000 in cash and approximately 50,000 limited partnership interests of MSV, obtained by Mr. Abbruzzese upon the exercise of outstanding options and subsequently transferred to Winchester Development LLC. These transactions resulted in our owning 73% of MSV on a fully diluted basis and 100% of MSV GP.

20

Set forth below is a series of diagrams reflecting the MSV Exchange Transactions, the BCE Exchange Transaction and the post-closing structure of the Company and MSV:

21

22

23

24

TerreStar Exchange Transaction

On May 8, 2006, Motient announced that it had executed agreements with affiliates of Columbia Capital and Spectrum Equity Investors pursuant to which on September 25, 2006, Motient issued 2.7 million shares of its common stock in exchange for 1.5 million shares of TerreStar common stock held by these parties and issued an additional 1.4 million shares of its common stock in exchange for 0.8 million shares of TerreStar common stock held by other TerreStar stockholders who exercised their right to tag along with these exchange agreements, resulting in Motient owning 61% of TerreStar on a fully diluted basis. In connection with these transactions, prior to the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions, MSV Investors distributed the shares of TerreStar common stock that it held to its members. These parties had the right to exchange their TerreStar common stock for Motient common stock provided they met certain notice obligations prior to October 11, 2006 and all of the former holders of MSV Investors participated in such exchange. We also had the right, but not the obligation, prior to October 11, 2006, to exchange our 4.2 million shares of TerreStar common stock for 7.5 million shares of Motient common stock, but we did not choose to participate in such exchange.

TerreStar Amendments

On May 6, 2006, MSV Investors, Motient, certain other partners in MSV and a sufficient number of TerreStar stockholders entered into an Amended and Restated TerreStar Networks Inc. Stockholders Agreement, which became effective immediately prior to the initial closing of the MSV Exchange Transactions, which amended and restated the TerreStar Stockholders Agreement, as amended, to revise and delete certain provisions of the existing agreement among TerreStar stockholders. TMI Delaware joined as a party to these amendments on October 6, 2006.

MSV GP Amendments

Upon the closing of the BCE Exchange Transaction on January 5, 2007, the MSV GP Agreement was terminated.

MSV LP Amendments

On September 25, 2006, a sufficient number of the limited partners of MSV entered into Amendment No. 1 to the Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement of Mobile Satellite Ventures LP, which, effective immediately, amended certain information rights of the limited partners and also eliminated restrictions on transactions with affiliates of MSV. TMI Delaware joined as a party to this amendment on October 6, 2006. On January 5, 2007, a sufficient number of the limited partners of MSV entered into Amendment No. 2 to the Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement of Mobile Satellite Ventures LP, which, effective immediately, incorporated certain transfer restrictions from the MSV GP Agreement, which was terminated on January 5, 2007, as referenced above.

MSV Operational Agreements

In connection with the execution of the exchange agreement between us and BCE, we and BCE caused certain of our respective subsidiaries, including MSV and TMI Delaware, to execute a number of amendments and terminations of existing agreements relating to the operations of MSV, including termination of MSV s existing preferred provider agreement with BCE, extension of its preferred provider agreement with Telesat,

25

Table of Contents

entry into a new non-interference agreement with BCE, release of TMI Delaware s pledge of its interests in MSV to the other limited partners of MSV and amendment of the stockholders agreement of Mobile Satellite Ventures (Canada) Inc.

Rights Offering and Redemption of Preferred Stock

On May 6, 2006, we entered into a redemption agreement with the Apollo Stockholders pursuant to which we and the Apollo Stockholders agreed to the redemption of all outstanding shares of our Series A Preferred Stock. Such redemption occurred through a rights offering that we completed on July 25, 2006 and in which we issued 6,661,150 shares of common stock for consideration of approximately \$119.9 million. We distributed to each stockholder of record, as of the close of business on June 22, 2006, 0.38225 of a non-transferable right for each share of common stock then owned, subject to adjustment to eliminate fractional rights. Each full subscription right entitled the holder to purchase one additional share of common stock at a purchase price of \$18.00 per share. Pursuant to the redemption agreement, the Apollo Stockholders agreed to purchase, at the \$18.00 per share subscription price, such number of shares of our common stock equal to the number of shares of common stock not subscribed for by other stockholders in the rights offering so as to ensure the aggregate proceeds from the rights offering were sufficient to redeem the outstanding Series A Preferred Stock at an aggregate price equal to the \$119.9 million aggregate liquidation preference of all outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock. Immediately following the consummation of the rights offering, we completed the redemption of all outstanding shares of the Series A Preferred Stock for the \$18.0 million of cash proceeds received in the rights offering and the 5,662,542 shares of common stock that were not subscribed for by other shareholders in the rights offering. In accordance with the redemption agreement, the Apollo Stockholders received 2,434,311 shares of voting common stock and 3,228,231 shares of non-voting common stock such that, immediately following the redemption of the Series A Preferred Stock, the Apollo Stockholders controlled 29.9% of our outstanding voting common stock.

26

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We are registering shares of our common stock on behalf of the selling stockholders. As used in this prospectus, selling stockholder includes donees, transferees, pledgees and other successors in interest that receive such shares as a gift, pledge, partnership distribution or other non-sale transfer from a selling stockholder after the date of this prospectus. We will pay for all costs, expenses and fees in connection with the registration of the shares. The selling stockholders will pay for all selling discounts and commissions, if any, as well as fees and expenses of any counsel employed by them. The selling stockholders may offer and sell their shares from time to time in one or more of the following types of transactions (including block transactions):

on any national exchange on which the shares may be listed or any automatic quotation system through which the shares may be quoted,
in the over-the-counter market,
in privately negotiated transactions,
through put and call transactions,
through short sales,
by pledge to secure debts and other obligations,
to cover hedging transactions,
through the issuance of derivative securities, including warrants, exchangeable securities, forward delivery contracts and the writing of options,
underwritten offerings,
a combination of such methods of sale, and
any other legally available means

The selling stockholders may sell their shares at prevailing market prices or at privately negotiated prices. The selling stockholder may use brokers, dealers or agents to sell their shares. The persons acting as agents may receive compensation in the form of commissions, discounts or concessions. This compensation may be paid by the selling stockholder or the purchasers of the shares for whom the selling stockholders may act as agent, or to whom the selling stockholders may sell as a principal, or both.

The selling stockholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions. In connection with these transactions, broker-dealers or other financial institutions may engage in short sales of the shares in the course of hedging positions they assume with the selling stockholders. The selling stockholders may also enter into options or other transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions which require the delivery to these broker-dealers or other financial institutions of shares, which such broker-dealer or other financial

institution may resell pursuant to this prospectus (as amended or supplemented to reflect such transaction). The selling stockholders may also engage in short sales of shares and, in those instances, this prospectus may be delivered in connection with the short sales and the shares offered under this prospectus may be used to cover the short sales.

Motient is an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933 in connection with its sales of our common stock pursuant to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. Other selling stockholders and any agents or broker-dealers that participate with the other selling stockholders in the offer and sale of the shares may be deemed underwriters within the meaning of Section 2(a)(11) of the Securities Act of 1933 in connection with any sales of our common stock. Any commissions any such underwriter receives and any profit any such underwriter realizes on the resale of the shares by them are underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act of 1933. Neither we nor the selling stockholders can presently estimate the

27

Table of Contents

amount of such compensation. Selling stockholders that are deemed underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933 will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, which may include delivery through the facilities of the applicable exchange or automated quotation system pursuant to Rule 153 under the Securities Act of 1933. The selling stockholders may agree to indemnify any agent, dealer or broker-dealer that participates in transactions involving shares against certain liabilities, including liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933.

In order to comply with the securities laws of most states, if applicable, the shares of common stock may be sold in those jurisdictions only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, in some states the shares of common stock may not be sold unless they have been registered or qualified for sale or an exemption from registration or qualification requirements is available and is complied with.

The selling stockholders and any other person participating in a distribution of the securities covered by this prospectus will be subject to applicable provisions of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, including Regulation M, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of any of the securities by the selling stockholders and any other such person. Furthermore, under Regulation M, any person engaged in the distribution of the securities may not simultaneously engage in market-making activities with respect to the particular securities being distributed for certain periods prior to the commencement of or during such distribution. Regulation M s prohibition on purchases may include purchases to cover short positions by the selling stockholders and a selling stockholder s failure to cover a short position at a lender s request and subsequent purchases by the lender in the open market of shares to cover such short positions, may be deemed to constitute an inducement to buy shares, which is prohibited by Regulation M. All of the above may affect the marketability of the securities and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to the securities.

We are not aware of whether the selling stockholders have entered into any agreements, understanding or arrangements with any broker-dealers regarding the sale of its shares, nor are we aware that there is an underwriter, other than Motient, or coordinating broker acting in connection with the proposed sale of shares by the selling stockholders.

Selling stockholders also may resell all or a portion of the shares in open market transactions in reliance upon Rule 144 under the Securities Act of 1933, provided such transactions meets the criteria and conforms to the requirements of that rule.

Following notification by a selling stockholder that it has entered into any material arrangement with a broker-dealer for the sale of shares through a block trade, special offering, exchange distribution or secondary distribution or a purchase by a broker or dealer, a supplement to this prospectus will be filed, if required, pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Securities Act, disclosing:

the name of each such selling stockholder and of the participating broker-dealer(s);
the number of shares involved;
the initial price at which these shares were sold;
the commissions paid or discounts or concessions allowed to such broker-dealer(s), where applicable;
that such broker-dealer(s) did not conduct any investigation to verify the information set out or incorporated by reference in this prospectus; and
any other facts material to the transactions.

Table of Contents 37

28

LEGAL MATTERS

Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP, New York, New York, is acting as our counsel in connection with this registration statement.

EXPERTS

Notwithstanding the legal form of the MSV Exchange Transactions, the MSV Exchange Transactions have been accounted for as a reverse acquisition under the purchase method of accounting, with MSV being treated as the accounting acquirer of SkyTerra. Accordingly, the historical financial statements of SkyTerra prior to September 25, 2006 are the historical financial statements of MSV as a result of the MSV Exchange Transactions. The consolidated financial statements of MSV prior to September 25, 2006 have been retroactively restated to reflect the recapitalization of MSV with the shares of SkyTerra common stock issued to MSV equity holders in the MSV Exchange Transactions. These restated audited financial statements as of December 31, 2004 and 2005 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2005, were included in our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on October 10, 2006. Prior to the MSV Exchange Transactions, our audited financial statements as of December 31, 2004 and 2005 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2005 were included in our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 25, 2006. As a result of the reverse acquisition accounting for the MSV Exchange Transactions, these financial statements now represent the financial statements of the acquired entity. The audited financial statements of MSV (prior to retroactive restatement to reflect the recapitalization of MSV as a result of the MSV Exchange Transactions) as of December 31, 2004 and 2005 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2005 were included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005.

The consolidated financial statements of SkyTerra Communications, Inc., as defined in Note 1 to the consolidated financial statements, as of December 31, 2004 and 2005, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2005, incorporated by reference in this prospectus and Registration Statement from the Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 10, 2006 have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon also incorporated by reference. Such consolidated financial statements have been incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The combined financial statements of SkyTerra Communications, Inc., as discussed in Notes 1 and 2 to the combined financial statements, as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2005, incorporated by reference in this prospectus and Registration Statement from the Current Report on Form 8-K dated May 25, 2006 have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon also incorporated by reference. Such combined financial statements have been incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements of Mobile Satellite Ventures LP as of December 31, 2004 and 2005, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2005, incorporated by reference in this prospectus and Registration Statement from the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors, as set forth in their report thereon also incorporated by reference. Such consolidated financial statements have been incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such reports given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

29

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed a registration statement, of which this document is a part, on Form S-3 with the SEC relating to the shares of common stock to be sold by the selling stockholder. This document does not contain all of the information in the registration statement and the exhibits and financial statements included with the registration statement. References herein to any of our contracts, agreements or other documents are not necessarily complete, and you should refer to the exhibits attached to the registration statement for copies of the actual contracts, agreements or documents. You may read and copy the registration statement, the related exhibits and other material we may file with the SEC at the SEC s public reference room in Washington, D.C. at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You can also request copies of those documents, upon payment of a duplicating fee, by writing to the SEC. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the operation of the public reference rooms. The SEC also maintains an internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding issuers that file with the SEC. The website address is http://www.sec.gov.

You may request a copy of these filings, at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at the following address:

Robert C. Lewis

Senior Vice President.

General Counsel and Secretary

10802 Parkridge Boulevard

Reston, VA 20191

703-390-1899

30

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

This prospectus incorporates documents by reference that are not presented in or delivered with this document. To obtain these additional documents, see Where You Can Find More Information.

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference into this prospectus the information we filed with the SEC. This means that we can disclose important information by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be a part of this prospectus. Information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede this information. All documents filed by us pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 prior to the completion of the offering shall be deemed incorporated by reference into this prospectus from the date of filing of those documents. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below, which have been filed with the SEC, into this prospectus provided, however, that we are not incorporating any information furnished under Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of any Current Report on Form 8-K, other than with respect to our Current Report on Form 8-K dated March 13, 2006, which has been incorporated by reference herein:

Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005 filed with the SEC on March 29, 2005;

Our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the periods ended March 31, 2006 filed with the SEC on May 10, 2006, June 30, 2006 filed with the SEC on August 9, 2006 and September 30, 2006 filed with the SEC on November 9, 2006;

Our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with SEC on January 4, 2006, January 12, 2006, January 31, 2006, February 2, 2006, February 13, 2006, February 21, 2006, March 13, 2006, March 31, 2006, May 4, 2006, May 9, 2006, May 9, 2006, May 9, 2006, May 11, 2006, May 25, 2006, May 25, 2006, June 13, 2006, July 27, 2006, August 14, 2006, September 28, 2006, October 10, 2006, October 11, 2006, October 18, 2006, November 8, 2006, December 19, 2006 and January 10, 2007; and

Our Definitive Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders held on July 25, 2006. Any statement contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated herein by reference will be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein or any other subsequently filed document that is deemed to be incorporated herein by reference modifies or supersedes the statement. Any statement so modified or superseded will not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus.

31

PROSPECTUS

SkyTerra Communications, Inc.

40,043,252 Shares

Common Stock

•, 2007

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution.

The estimated expenses in connection with this offering to be paid by us are as follows:

SEC registration fee	\$ 56,020
Legal fees and expenses	\$ 100,000
Accounting fees and expenses	\$ 25,000
Blue sky expenses	\$ 25,000
Printing expenses	\$ 30,000
Miscellaneous	\$ 5,000
Total	\$ 241,020

Item 15. Indemnification of Officers and Directors.

The Company s restated certificate of incorporation, referred to herein as the certificate of incorporation, contains a provision which provides that no director of the Company shall be personally liable to the Company or its stockholders for monetary damages for a breach of fiduciary duty as a director except for liabilities:

- (i) for any breach of the director s duty of loyalty;
- (ii) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law;
- (iii) for an unlawful dividend payment or an unlawful repurchase or redemption of stock under Section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law; or
- (iv) for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

The Company s certificate of incorporation provides that the Company may indemnify each person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the Company) by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the Company, or is or was serving at the request of the Company as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys fees), judgments, fines and amount paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection with such action, suit or proceeding, if he acted in good faith in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interest of the Company, and with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. The termination of any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interest of the Company, and with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful.

The Company s certificate of incorporation provides that the Company may indemnify each person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the Company to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the Company, or is or was serving at the request of the Company as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interest of the Company, except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any

II-1

Table of Contents

claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the Company unless and only to the extent that the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application, that despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnify for such expenses which the court of chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

To the extent that a director, officer, employee or agent of the Company has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding referred to above or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, the Company s certificate of incorporation provides that he will be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection therewith.

Any indemnification under the provisions of the Company s certificate of incorporation (unless ordered by a court) will be made by the Company upon a determination that indemnification of the director, officer, employee or agent is proper in the circumstances because he has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth above. Such determination shall be made (1) by the board of directors by a majority vote of a quorum consisting of directors who were not parties to such action, suit or proceeding, or (2) if such a quorum of disinterested directors so directs, by independent legal counsel in a written opinion, or (3) by the stockholders.

The Company s certificate of incorporation provides that the Company may pay expenses incurred by defending a civil or criminal action, suit or proceeding in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding in the manner provided herein upon receipt of any undertaking by or on behalf of the director, officer, employee or agent to repay such amount if it is ultimately determined that he is not entitled to be indemnified by the Company.

The Company s certificate of incorporation provides that the indemnification and advancement of expenses will, unless otherwise provided when authorized or ratified, continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director, officer, employee or agent and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such a person.

The Company s certificate of incorporation provides that the indemnification and advancement of expenses provided therein will not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under any by-law, agreement, vote of stockholders or of any disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to action in his official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office.

The Company s certificate of incorporation provides that the Company may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was serving the Company in any capacity referred to above against any liability asserted against him and incurred by him in such capacity, or arising out of his status as such, whether or not the Company would have the power to indemnify him against such liability under the provisions of its certificate of incorporation.

The Company s amended and restated by-laws, referred to herein as the by-laws, provide that the Company will indemnify any director and any officer of the Company who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative, quasi-administrative or investigative, other than an action by or in the right of the Company, referred to herein as a Third Party Proceeding, by reason of the fact that he or she was or is a director or officer, employee or agent of the Company, acting solely in such capacity, or a person serving at the request of the Company as a director, officer, partner, trustee, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, committee or other enterprise 50% or more of whose voting stock or equitable interest shall be owned by this Company, each referred to herein as an Authorized Representative, against his or her expenses and liabilities (including attorneys fees), actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection with the Third Party Proceeding if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed by him or her to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the Company and, with respect to any Third Party Proceeding

II-2

Table of Contents

involving potential criminal liability, referred to herein as a Criminal Third Party Proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful or in violation of applicable rules. The termination of any Third Party Proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, consent filing of a criminal complaint or information, indictment, conviction or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, will not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which he or she reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the Company or, with respect to any Criminal Third Party Proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful.

The Company s by-laws provide that the Company will indemnify any director or officer of the Company who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by the Company to produce a judgment in favor of its shareholders, or any threatened, pending or completed action or suit in the right of the Company by its stockholders to procure a judgment in favor of the Company, referred to herein as a Derivative Action, by reason of the fact that the director or officer was or is an Authorized Representative of the Company, against his or her expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the director or officer in the action if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed by him or her to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the Company; except that no indemnification will be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which he or she has been adjudged to be liable for negligence or misconduct in the performance of his or her duty to the Company unless and only to the extent that the court of common pleas, or other similarly constituted state court, located in the county where the registered office of the Company is located or the court in which such Derivative Action is or was pending, determines upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all circumstances of the case, he or she is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnify for expenses which the court deems proper.

An Authorized Representative of the Company (other than a director or officer of the Company) may be indemnified by the Company or have his or her expenses advanced in accordance with the procedures described below. To the extent that an Authorized Representative of the Company has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any Third Party Proceeding or Derivative Action or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, the Authorized Representative will be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection therewith.

Indemnification under the provisions of the Company s by-laws described above (unless ordered by a court, in which case the expenses, including attorneys fees of the Authorized Representative in enforcing indemnification will be added to and included in the final judgment against the Company) will be made by the Company only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination that the indemnification of the Authorized Representative is required or proper in the circumstances because he or she has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth above or has been successful on the merits or as otherwise in defense of any Third Party Proceeding or Derivative Action and that the amount requested has been actually and reasonably incurred. Such determination shall be made:

- (b) By the board of directors or a committee thereof, acting by a majority vote of a quorum consisting of directors of the Company who are not parties or have no economic or other collateral personal benefit relating to a Third Party Proceeding or Derivative Action, referred to here in as Disinterested Directors; or
- (c) If a quorum is not obtainable or, even if obtainable, a majority vote of a quorum of Disinterested Directors so directs, by independent legal counsel in a written opinion.

The Company s by-laws provide that expenses incurred in defending a Third Party Proceeding or Derivative Action will be paid on behalf of a director or officer, and may be paid on behalf of any Authorized Representative, by the Company in advance of the final disposition of the action as authorized in the manner provided above (except that the person(s) making the determination thereunder need not make a determination on whether the applicable standard of conduct has been met unless a judicial determination has been made with respect thereto, or the person seeking indemnification has conceded that he or she has not met such standard) upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of the Authorized Representative to repay the amount to be

II-3

advanced unless it shall ultimately be determined that the Authorized Representative is entitled to be indemnified by the Company as required in the Company s by-laws or authorized by law. The financial ability of any Authorized Representative to make repayment will not be a prerequisite to making of an advance.

The Company s by-laws provide the Company may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was an Authorized Representative against any expenses and liabilities asserted against him or her and incurred by him or her in any such capacity, whether or not the Company would have the power to indemnify him or her against such expenses and liabilities under the provisions of the Company s by-laws.

The indemnification provided by the Company s by-laws is not deemed to be exclusive of any other right to which a person seeking indemnification may be entitled under any statute, agreement, vote of Disinterested Directors, or otherwise, regardless of whether the event giving rise to indemnification occurred before or after the effectiveness thereof, both as to action taken in another capacity while holding his or her office or position, and will continue as to a person who has ceased to be an Authorized Representative of the Company and will inure to the benefit of his or her heirs and personal representatives.

Item 16. List of Exhibits.

Exhibit Number 4.1	Description Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 18, 2006)
4.2	Amended and Restated By-Laws of the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 18, 2006)
5.1	Opinion of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP as to legality of the common stock being registered (filed as an exhibit to this amendment to the registration statement)
10.1	Exchange Agreement by and among Motient Corporation, Motient Ventures Holding Inc. and the Company, dated May 6, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 11, 2006)
10.2	Registration Rights Agreement by and between Motient Corporation and SkyTerra Communications, Inc., dated as of September 25, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 28, 2006)
10.3	Exchange Agreement by and between BCE Inc. and SkyTerra Communications Inc., dated as of October 6, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 11, 2006)
10.4	Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement by and between BCE Inc. and SkyTerra Communications Inc., dated as of October 6, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 11, 2006)
10.5	Stock Purchase Agreement by and among TMI Communications and Company, Limited Partnership, MSV Investors, LLC and the Company, dated as of January 5, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 10, 2007)
10.6	Stock Purchase Agreement by and among Winchester Development LLC, MSV Investors, LLC, and the Company, dated as of January 11, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 10, 2007)
10.7	Registration Rights Agreement by and between Winchester Development LLC and the Company, dated as of January 11, 2007 (filed as an exhibit to this amendment to the registration statement)

II-4

Table of Contents

ľ

Exhibit Number	Description
23.1	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm
23.2	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm
23.3	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors
23.4	Consent of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)
24.1	Power of Attorney (included on signature page)

Item 17. Undertakings.

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
- (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
- (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the Calculation of Registration Fee table in the effective registration statement and
- (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.
- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser:
- (i) Each prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and
- (ii) Each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5), or (b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), (vii), or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which that prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time

II-5

Table of Contents

shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date.

The undersigned registrant hereby further undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant s annual report pursuant to section 13(a) or section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan s annual report pursuant to section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the provisions described in Item 15 Indemnification of Directors and Officers above, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

The undersigned registrant hereby further undertakes that:

- (1) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.
- (2) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

II-6

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this amendment to the Registration Statement on Form S-3 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Reston, State of Virginia on January 11, 2007.

SKYTERRA COMMUNICATIONS, INC.

By: /s/ ROBERT C. LEWIS Robert C. Lewis

Senior Vice President, General Counsel and

Secretary

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Robert C. Lewis, acting individually, with full power to act without the others, as his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agent with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any or all amendments to this Registration Statement (including post-effective amendments, or any abbreviated registration statement and any amendments thereto filed pursuant to Rule 462 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended and otherwise), and to cause the same to be filed, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto each said attorney-in-fact and agent full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that each said attorney-in-fact and agent, or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this amendment to the registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 11th day of January 2007.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Alexander H. Good	Chief Executive Officer and President (Principal Executive Officer)	January 11, 2007
Alexander H. Good		
/s/ Scott MacLeod	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and	January 11, 2007
Scott MacLeod	Accounting Officer)	
/s/ Jeffrey A. Leddy	Director	January 11, 2007
Jeffrey A. Leddy		
*	Director	January 11, 2007
Andrew D. Africk		
*	Director	January 11, 2007
Aaron J. Stone		
*	Director	January 11, 2007
Jeffrey M. Killeen		

* Director January 11, 2007

Michael D. Weiner

* Director January 11, 2007

William F. Stasior

*/s/ ROBERT C. LEWIS Robert C. Lewis

Attorney-in-fact

II-7

Exhibit Index

Exhibit

Number 4.1	Description Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 18, 2006)
4.2	Amended and Restated By-Laws of the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 18, 2006)
5.1	Opinion of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP as to legality of the common stock being registered (filed as an exhibit to this amendment to the registration statement)
10.1	Exchange Agreement by and among Motient Corporation, Motient Ventures Holding Inc. and the Company, dated May 6, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on May 11, 2006)
10.2	Registration Rights Agreement by and between Motient Corporation and SkyTerra Communications, Inc., dated as of September 25, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 28, 2006)
10.3	Exchange Agreement by and between BCE Inc. and SkyTerra Communications Inc., dated as of October 6, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 11, 2006)
10.4	Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement by and between BCE Inc. and SkyTerra Communications Inc., dated as of October 6, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on October 11, 2006)
10.5	Stock Purchase Agreement by and among TMI Communications and Company, Limited Partnership, MSV Investors, LLC and the Company, dated as of January 5, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 10, 2007)
10.6	Stock Purchase Agreement by and among Winchester Development LLC, MSV Investors, LLC, and the Company, dated as of January 11, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 on the Company s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 10, 2007)
10.7	Registration Rights Agreement by and between Winchester Development LLC and the Company, dated as of January 11, 2007 (filed as an exhibit to this amendment to the registration statement)
23.1	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm
23.2	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm
23.3	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors
23.4	Consent of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)
24.1	Power of Attorney (included on signature page)

II-8